# WHY MUSLIMS DESTROY HINDU TEMPLES?

### **ANWAR SHAIKH**

Published by: Hindu Writers Forum 129-B, DDAFIotsMIG, Rajouri Garden, New Delhi-1 10027

1st edition Nov. 2001 Reprinted Feb. 2005

#### **TABLE OF CONTENTS**

Why did the Muslims destroy Hindu temples?	3
Urge of Dominance	3
Prophet and Prophetism.	4
Idol Worship	6
Judaism and Idolatry	7
Islam and Idolatry	9
Muhammedanism and Idolatry	12
Muslims and Idolatory	14
What Hindus Should Do	23
What The Invaders Really Did	25
DESTRUCTION OF HINDU TEMPLES	28
Sita Ram Goel	28
List of Temples Destroyed and Islamic Constructions Raised by Moghuls in India	30
BRIEF ON LAKHS OF TEMPLES DESTROYED BY MOGULS IN INDIA	30

#### WHY DID THE MUSLIMS DESTROY HINDU TEMPLES?

Can one say that it was an excuse to plunder India, and an attempt to spread the message of the Koran?

Though there is some truth in both the assertions, the reality is psychological, whose roots go back into the ambitions of the Prophet Muhammad himself. This statement may be somewhat ambiguous and thus requires explanation.

Like the physical order of the universe, the social structure of mankind is also hierarchical, that is broadest at the base and narrowest at the top. This is the reason that an organisation is not possible without observing this principle. Thus, a nation of several million people is governed by a government of twenty to thirty members, who are themselves headed by one person called the Prime Minister, President, Dictator or King. This truth was represented by the conduct of Alexander, the Great, who believed in a universal monarchy.

What are the connotations of this statement? It means that humans are endowed with a psychological peculiarity, which may be described as Dominance Urge; it goads people individually and collectively to dominate others. One can see this urge in operation during political elections when competing candidates use all methods at their disposal to gain power; the concepts of morality, munificence and mercy are shouted at top voice, but are usually rooted in mischief, mordacity and malevolence. The urge of dominance admits only one conduct which leads to victory. Hence, might is right, and the idea of "right as might" acts just as a deceptive joke to appease conscience.

#### **URGE OF DOMINANCE**

In fact, urge of dominance is a peculiarity of all animates and expresses itself through antagonism. Take, chickens, for example. Chicken "A" pecks chicken "B" simply to express its physical superiority and chicken "B" does it to chicken "C" for the same reason. Not only that, if C becomes stronger, it may turn on B to establish itself as the powerful.

<sup>1</sup> Reprinted from *Idolatory, Islam and India*, published earlier by Society of Hindu Missionaries, Bombay, (1995)

Without urge of dominance, nobody will try to rise to the top, create law and order and compete with others. However, urge of dominance also has its bleak side which occasionally clouds its effulgence as can be observed in the destruction of Hindu temples. Even great countries have suffered a similar fate at the hands of foreign predators. England was subjected to plunder, persecution and perdition by the Vikings for over 250 years. Subjugation of nations by outlandish raiders through sword and fire is for establishing their dominance.

Urge of dominance has an unsual aspect; it does not always die with its possessor. When a mundane ruler breathes his last, this urge may die with him, but in people, known as prophets, it proves to be immortal. A prophet commands people from his grave what to do and what not to do; he succeeds in doing so through the body of laws which he claims to be of divine origin, and leaves behind. Those who follow them qualify for heaven, and those who defy them go to hell. These laws are, in fact, a product of the prophetic mind purporting to impress his power on the minds of his followers through a system of reward and punishment, no matter how imaginary.

The Islamic Law devised 1400 years ago is an example in point. Pakistan, was created half a century ago to practise this law but people are still awaiting its introduction. The reason is simple; it is not workable. In fact, Pakistan follows the Common Law of England, which is totally averse to the Muslim traditions. The Islamic Law is the legacy of Muhammad, requiring his followers to acknowledge his supremacy through obedience to his legal code. It cannot be of Divine origin because this universe and all that breathes is kept in order by the principle of change which demands constant adjustment. Allah does not seem to realise that humans live in a changing world and do not need static laws, devised fourteen centuries ago! After giving man free will, which enables him to make laws to suit his changing circumstances, He could not have interfered with him by forcing him to observe the archaic laws which have no relevance to his problems.

From the above discussion, one concludes that prophethood is the highest expression of dominance urge. Since it is the prophetic dominance-urge which caused havoc to the Hindu temples and culture, it is appropriate to delve deeper into its make-up and purpose.

#### PROPHET AND PROPHETISM

A prophet is a person who claims that he is the vicar or lieutenant of God on earth. He stresses that he carries the message of the Almighty who is the

Creator of this universe and anxious to make man righteous by waging war against evil. The prophet insists that God does not communicate with anyone directly but through him. Since he is the divine medium, whosoever wants to approach the Creator must do so through his agency or perish. Yet the prophet declares that praise (worship) belongs to God; he himself is His humble servant, and does what is told by the Lord.

In fact, prophet-hood is a stratagem to project one's self as God in the guise of humanity. By asserting himself to be the agent of God, the prophet asserts his own righteousness by awarding himself a certificate of behavioral excellence irrespective of what he really is; the presumption is that God shall not appoint someone His agent, who has a second-rate character. A part of this stratagem is the assertion that the prophet has no axe to grind in it; whatever he does, he undertakes to obey the Lord. This impersonal approach is a sharp psychological weapon to convince people of the prophetic mission.

Once we look into the nature of prophetic claim, its righteousness soon loses its radiance. If God is the Creator, and He is so anxious for man to go straight, He would have surely designed human nature in such a way that he could not err. The God who depends on the good-will of a man, who calls himself a "prophet" cannot be more than a play-thing, and does not have the power to check the prophet from twisting His Word if he so wishes. This is a logical conclusion; if God cannot stop other people from doing what they want to do, how can he coerce the willful actions of a prophet, who is obviously a clever and determined man? The God who is dependent on a man, has a lower stature than him. This is the real purpose of prophet-hood; a prophet is a man who aspires to be acknowledged as God indirectly because it is much easier to proclaim one's prophet-hood than Godhead.

Frankly-speaking, one ought to say that the device of prophet-hood is not suited to spreading the truth by its very nature; making the prophet an absolute medium of Divine instruction, limits the Godly purpose; one man, no matter how clever, could not reach the whole world. It is especially true in terms of medieval ages. Acquainting mankind with the Divine Will would have been far more effective if the Lord created them with a mechanism to receive His message directly. Since He has not done so, He obviously needs no prophets, who are the cause of social strife, mutual hatred and wars. As man is endowed with intelligence and free will, he is quite capable of steering his own ship of life. It amounts to self-contradiction on part of God to coerce the intelligence and free will of man by sending messengers. In fact, the mere concept of prophet-hood has an air of ridiculing God.

Of course, a prophet declares that praise (worship) belongs to God, and he

himself appears to be praising and worshipping Him. This is, in fact, mockery of Godhead for two reasons: firstly, worship is the worst type of flattery, and it is well known that a lover of sycophancy has a dwarfed, devious and detestable personality because it seeks to destroy the dignity, decorum and distinctiveness of others by forcing them to demean, degrade and debase themselves. A person with a flattened ego is like a bird with trimmed wings which loses the ability to fly higher. The purpose of life is to elevate ego with moral splendour, a superb will and sense of personal greatness which come from being upright and serving the cause of fellow-beings, and not by crying, creeping and serving and crawling before an imaginary God, whose arrogance knows no bounds.

#### IDOL WORSHIP

The second reason is more profound but crafty. In fact it is a piece of psychological chicanery: The truth, as we know, is that the concrete attracts and holds attention far more easily than the abstract. This is the reason that modern methods of teaching make use of toys, pictures, drawings, etc., instead of relying on mere verbal instructions, which are less effective for being abstruse and thus usually beyond the reach of imagination. The concrete objects serve as visual aids to comprehend facts and the reality, behind them. This is the philosophy of idol worship. All devotees know that a statue is just a stone, a piece of wood or a lump of clay, but their shapes help impart understanding of the meaning of reality. It is a "symbolical representation" of the truth. Though there is no mention of idol-worship or temples in the Rgveda, — I am inclined to think that the origin of organised idolatory lies in India. The reason is, the Vedic people believed that there is a power of divine origin behind every natural phenomenon such as lightening, cloud, fire, wind, etc. That power, they referred to as god or goddess, and adored it.

These physical phenomena did have visibility: lightening could be seen, thunder could be heard, wind could be felt. They were glimpses of the gods and goddesses lurking behind these natural processes. Eventually, it led to the creations of idols representing the truth, the ordinary worshipper accorded godly status to the idol itself. As every idol identified a particular natural phenomenon, it did not represent the totality of Divine Power individually Though worshippers were particularly enthusiastic about the greatness of the statues they worshipped, they did not revile the idols of other devotees because of their belief that they, too, were divine for representing natural forces. This is what created pantheism, i.e., the doctrine that identifies God

with the universe, leading to the worship of all gods. Oneness of God became ascendant, almost every nation followed the model of a Hindu temple which housed ail the gods. Thus jealousy among the gods did not exist, and if it did, lacked the force to engenderd sectarian animosity and carnage. In fact, the coexistence of idols prompted the attitude of "live and let live."

The device of prophethood is very similar to the idols as far as they act as the symbols or visual aids to recognise the divine power or deity concealed behind them, and eventually worshipping the idols themselves and not the deity concerned. When a person claims to be a prophet, he projects himself as the shadow, and God as the Reality, but as he possesses an immense dominance-urge, he is extremely anxious to reverse the order of priority, that is people should think of the shadow as the Reality and of Reality as the shadow. This inverse ratio of relationship is the real goal of prophet-hood. The difference between idolatry is: (a) people worship statues through ignorance, (b) alternatively they know them to be mere visual aids, having no divinity in themselves.

I ought to add that hypocrisy is no part of idolatry because it is brought about by ignorance or the fact that a statue is just a visual aid. On the contrary, prophet-hood lacks sincerity because it is the goal of a prophet to be treated as God without taking off his mantle of humanity. It is done by exaggerating the wonders of the prophet to such an extent that he begins to look the reality, and God recedes into to background as shadow. This reversal in terms of power and reverence imitates the principle and practice of idolatry whereby people take the idol for the Reality and forget all about Reality itself.

#### **JUDAISM AND IDOLATRY**

Since Islam is an offshoot of Judaism, it may be helpful to illustrate the issue with reference to Moses, the founder of the Jewish nation and its philosophy. It was Moses who brought out of Egypt, the Jews who had been subjected to cruelty and hard labour for over four centuries. They had lost their moral dignity and intellectual capacity through an incessant pressure of torment, tyranny and torture. The long servitude had made them submissive, and receptive to suggestion, Moses, who had been brought up in Egypt as a prince, was not only endowed with high capabilities but also had a tremendous urge of dominance. With these qualities went his stupendous love for his people whom he wanted to make into a great nation. This extraordinary man had the ability to turn his own ambition and national dignity into a harmonious whole.

As the Jewish history shows, he projected himself as the model of behaviour by declaring himself as the law-giver. But he did not say that the laws were invented by him. Following the old Semitic tradition, he announced that he had been appointed as the Vicar (prophet) by God, who had revealed His will through the laws which must be obeyed to escape the Divine condemnation. He knew that the nationhood of the Jews, who were no more than a rabble at that time, could not be affected without giving them a common measure of identity. So he declared:

- (1) Yahwe is the God of Israel (the Jews) who are his chosen and blessed people.
- (2) To make Godhead of Yahwe as the foundation stone of the Jewish nationhood, he assured them that the Lord would not forsake them (Deuteronomy 4; 31) provided they kept his law. The first commandment says: "You shall have no other gods before me."

The Bible goes even further to declare that the extreme love is to be reserved for God:

"And thou shalt love the Lord thy God with all thine heart, and with all thy soul, and with all thy might." (Deuteronomy 6:5).

To make sure that his divine order is taken seriously, (Deuteronomy 5: 9) spells out in no uncertain terms that the Jewish God is a jealous God, who visits the iniquity of the fathers upon the children unto the third and fourth generation of them who hate Him i.e. worship someone other than of Yahwe.

With a view to inculcating this message still further into the Jewish heart, (Exodus 22: 20) declares:

"He that sacrificeth unto any god, save unto the Lord only, he shall be utterly destroyed."

Here I seem to be contradicting myself because Moses attaches supernatural authority and reverence to God and not himself. This is the sophistication of the doctrine of revelation or prophet-hood. The concept of God is abstract and therefore cannot be easily comprehended by the masses who need a visual aid for proper understanding. Once people have confirmed their faith in God, the prophet, who is His sole medium of approach, projects himself as the Symbol of Divinity the same way as an idol acts as the representation of God. The stratagem lies in the fact that prophet looks uninterested in the divine honour, yet he bestows so much sanctity on himself that he begins to look God's superior, and people actually adore him instead of God, who ranks as a euphemism. Thus, in fact, it is the prophet who is jealous of idols and everything else which may be adored. Therefore, he wants to see

Why did the Muslims destroy Hindu temples? no other idol except his own and insists on their destruction.

As the story goes, worship of the molten calf by the Jews kindled Yahwe's jealousy. He appears in divine glory and intends to consume the children of Israel with his boiling wrath. This gives Moses a chance to establish his superiority over God. He tells Yahwe impolitely that He is about to do a wicked thing against his own people and shames Him by asserting what the Egyptians would say if He destroyed them. After all. Yahwe had gone out of the way to secure the release of the Jews from Egypt.

Moses commands the Lord to refrain from this evil and repent. (Exodus 32: 12-14). What an event it becomes! God surrenders to man! Yet the Jews claim that their faith is monotheistic. I must add that this is not the only occasion when Moses, the Prophet, humiliates God in front of every one. In an episode of similar nature when the Jews denigrate the Promised Land, and want to return to Egypt, Yahwe's indignation reaches boiling point and He threatens to kill them all. Moses steps in and shames God publicy. He yields to Moses as usual (Numbers 14:11-20).

In conjunction with the above events, one should also remember the following episode described in chapter 32 of Exodus:

As Moses took longer to return from God, his people contributed golden earrings to make a molten calf to worship it. God tells Moses to rush back to his people who have corrupted themselves. As he came near the camp, he found them dancing round the calf. Moses' anger knew no bounds; he burnt the calf in the fire, and ground it to powder, which he dissolved in water and made the children of Israel drink.

Had Moses left the molten calf to stand, it would have become a symbol of divinity, and eventually the Divine. He could not accept this situation because he had assumed the status as the sole Medium of God.

#### ISLAM AND IDOLATRY

This Semitic tradition was enthusiastically followed by the Prophet Muhammad, who repeatedly claimed that Islam was not a new faith but the same religion as promulgated by Adam, Noah, Ibrahim, Moses and Jesus. He called- himself the last exponent of this faith. He hated idols, and advocated their destruction because he himself wanted to be treated as an idol to be worshipped. It seems a crazy theory, but it happens to be the truth. To understand it, one must bear in mind that Allah was originally an idol of the Kaaba where it was worshipped by the Quresh, clan of the Prophet. I shall demonstrate later, Muhammad was inspired to idolise himself by Allah-

worship. He destroyed all statues of Kaaba including that of Allah, yet he raised Allah to the status of God who is the Almighty, the Creator and the Omnipotent. He did so to replace Allah's statue with himself as the symbol of divinity. He knew that is the symbol of divinity, i.e., the idol, which eventually comes to be worshipped as God.

Now I may provide evidences in support of my claim:

- 1. Following the Mosaic model, first he claimed that Allah, the Islamic God, has forced him into accepting prophet-hood. (Sahih Muslim: 301)
- 2. In the beginning, to impress upon people that he had no axe to grind the matter, he asserted: "There is no God but Allah and Muhammad is His Messenger."

This is the basic belief of Islam and is called Shahadah. Until he gained a large following which guaranteed him suzerainty, he projected himself as a mortal who was entrusted with the duty of Allah's message. See for yourself:

- (a) "The Koran calls the Prophet a servant." (The Cow: 20).
- (b) "He does not know the Unseen." (Cattle: 50)
- (c) "He does not have the power to perform miracles." (Thunder: 5)".
- (d) "... I have only been commanded to serve God, and not to associate aught with Him. To Him I call, and to Him turn." (Thunder: 35)"
- (e) The Prophet, being a mortal, is equally subject to Allah's reward and punishment: "If He will, He will have mercy on you (Muhammad), or if He will, He will chastise you." (The Night Journey: 55)
- (f) The Prophet is warned by Allah: "Set not up with Allah another God, or you will be cast into Gehenna (Hell), reproached and condemned." (The Night Journey: 40)

So far the Prophet has claimed that he is just a human who has been forced by Allah to convey His message to the people. He desperately needs this approach to convince people that he is simply discharging his duty. Thus it is easier for the masses to listen to him and believe him, but when he becomes powerful enough and can stand on his own, he discards this style and expresses himself as an integral, part of Allah:

- (g) It is no longer enough to be God only: "(Obey God and the Messenger, (Muhammad). (The House of Imran, 25)
- (h) "Whoso obeys God and His Messenger, He will admit him to gardens...": (Women: 15)
- (i) As the Prophet gets stronger, he becomes a co-sovereign with Allah

because whatever they do, they do it together, and people are not left with any choice but to obey the decision:

"It is not for any believer, man or women, when God and His Messenger have decreed a matter, to have the choice in the affair. Whosoever disobeys God and His Messenger has gone astray into clear error." (The Confederates: 35)

Gradually, the Prophet who was once a mortal and Allah's servant, and then an equal partner in Godhead, now raises himself to the status of real God, and Allah Himself becomes Muhammad's devotee. It sounds blasphemous, but this is how the Koranic truth is. Here is the authority:

"God and His angels pray peace to the Prophet, 0 believers, do you also bless him, and pray him peace." (The Confederates: 55)

Praying peace is the highest form of worship. It is very much like the devotional movement within Hinduism known as Bhakti which came into being during second or third century A.D. The Bhakti attitude has been inspired by the Bhagavadgita though Ramayana and Puranas have also contributed towards it.

Bhakti means the intense emotional attachment and love of a devotee to his personal God. Though a Hindu can choose any of his gods as the centre of his devotion, it has been particularly developed around Vishnu represented by his two earthly incarnations, namely, Rama and Krishna. The Hindu worship includes the recitation of God's name, singing of hymns in his praise, undertaking pilgrimages to the places associated with him, adoring him in shrines, private meetings and temples as well as through charitable acts.

The Muslims, especially of the Indian sub-continent, have adopted the same attitude towards the Prophet: they have developed a highly emotional cult known as "Ishq-e-Rasool" i.e. the intense love of Muhammad. This devotion is so great that a priest, politician or "pioneer" can easily mislead the Muslims in the name of Muhammad, and make them do anything, no matter how irrational.

The Muslims hold exclusive meetings to recite the name of Muhammad for hours, sing his praises endlessly, visit the holy places and even recite his name in the regular daily prayers.

It is amazing that when the Hindus pray to their gods with the aid of their statues, which are symbolic representations of the reality, they are dubbed as idolators. but when the Muslims resort to similar practices, they become monotheists! In fact, they carry the magic of this riddle even further. In Hinduism it is inevitably man who worships God, but in Islam, both angles and Allah worship Muhammad by praying peace to him!

#### **MUHAMMEDANISM AND IDOLATRY**

Islam is essentially the cult of Muhammad-worship, yet it is called the True Religion of God, instead of being termed as Muhammadanism. How did the Prophet create such a large band of followers, who worship him but claim to prostrate before God?

One can find the answer to this enigma by considering the following facts:

- 1. He destroyed the statue of Allah which was housed in the Kaaba; it was considered the most sacred idol of the Arabs because people took it for the real God owing to ignorance and tradition. As long as the statue of Allah existed, nobody could take the place of Allah because His statue was His divine symbol. It had to be demolished by someone to present himself as the divine symbol of Allah. Muhammad did that by projecting himself as the sole representative of Allah on earth, and like other idols came to be treated as the real God. He chose Allah because it represented his tribe and was considered the most sacred and powerful.
- 2. To further his cause, the Prophet, claimed that he was sent into this world as mercy i. e. love for mankind:

"We have not sent you, except as mercy unto all beings." (The Prophets: 100)

By projecting himself as love of his followers. There are several Hadiths which ardently advocate for the love of Muhammad.

For example:

"No person attains faith, till I am dearer to him than the persons of his household, his wealth and the whole of mankind." (Muslim Sahih, Vol. 1:70)

3. To be obeyed to the dot, he claimed that he was the divine model of behaviour and must be copied by all his followers:

"You (believers) have a good example in God's Messenger for whosoever hopes for God and the last Day." (The Confederates:20)

It is clearly stated herein that whoever wants to go to paradise ("hopes for God and the last day") must imitate the behaviour pattern of the prophet. This is what Sinnah is; all Muslims want to live as Muhammad did, even to the minor detaifs such as eating, drinking, walking, talking, sleeping, dressing, etc. In fact, the Prophet has come to control the psyche of his followers.

4. Intercessory power of the Prophet is the master stroke of his divinity. I may briefly state here the Koranic attitude for the benefit of readers; it

Why did the Muslims destroy Hindu temples? repeatedly states that on the last Day, it is exclusively for Allah to decide whether a person will go to heaven or hell. To suit Muhhamad's purpose, as in several other important affairs, the Koran changes its tone and eventually states:

"On that Day no intercession availeth except (that of) him unto whom the Beneficient (God) hath given leave and whose He accepteth" (TA HA: 109)

This point is well explained by the following Hadith (Sahih Muslim: Vol. 4:5655).

"I will be the first intercessor and the first person whose intercession will be accepted (by Allah)."

It means that the Prophet has the power to force Allah to do whatever he wills. He will send his followers to paradise even if they are murderers, rapists, thieves and liars but shall specify hell for all non-believers even if they have been highly righteous.

The Koran states:

"Truly this is the word of a noble Messenger having power, with the Lord of the Throne secure, obeyed, moreover trusty." (The Darkening: 15-20).

The Muslims interpret it to mean that on the Day of Judgement, the Prophet will share the Throne of Justice with Allah and sit on His right-hand side. His recommendations will be binding on God. This is what they sincerely believe is meant by "obeyed, moreover trusty."

Now, one can see that Allah is no more than a figure of speech because the Prophet has taken, over the destiny of humankind. Allah is a factotum of Muhammad because He does what He is told by the latter. For example, the change of Kibla, the vital issue, is decided by Allah to please Muhammad. Again, it is an Islamic law that if a Muslim has more than one wife, he must treat them all equally but God gave dispensation to the Prophet to suspend any of his wives as he thought fit. One should also bear in mind that the Islamic law lays down that a Muslim cannot have more than four wives at the same time, but the Prophet had at least nine wives simultaneously. He was obviously above Allah's laws. It is universally accepted that law is equally binding on the law giver Unless Muhammad believed himself to be Allah's superior, he could not defy His law. It shows the intensity of the Prophetic dominance urge.

Now, It is obvious that the Prophet did not disapprove of idolatry but hated other idols because he wanted to substitute himself for them. In short, he

himself aspired to be worshipped to the total exclusion of all other idols. However, the Prophet realised that there are other people who have a tremendous ego and want to be remembered as spiritual heroes and adored accordingly. So he allowed the creation of a pantheon under his own divine shadow, which means that whoever believed in these lesser deities automatically followed him. One learns about these minor divinities in Hadith no. 145 of the Sahih Muslims: they are members of the household of the Prophet, namely Ali (Fatima, Hassan and Hussain) as well as Abu Bakr, Umar Usman and several others who served him well to make his mission a success.

I think that I have said enough about the nature of Islamic attitude towards idolatory: it is really not iconoclastic i.e. anti-idol, but idolatrous as long as it is only the Prophet Muhammad, his close relations and associates who are adored under his spiritual hegemony.

#### MUSLIMS AND IDOLATORY

As students of history know, the Muslims have always done their worst to destroy the pre-Islamic period of every country where they have been able to spread their tentacles. Even Arabia, the cradle of Islam, is no exception to this rule. It is not easy to trace its pre-Islamic history. However, certain facts can be discovered from the Hadith (sayings and practices of the Prophet) and scholarly writings found in the Encyclopaedia Britannica. Having studied these sources of information, I come to the conclusion that the Prophet Muhammad had developed an unfavourable attitude towards India, it is because he was a national leader, par excellence. His patriotic zeal required of him to destroy the glory of Egypt, Iran, Byzantine and India. The last i.e. India, posed a special problem. Why?

It is because India constituted a real threat to the dreams of Muhammad, who was highly enthused by the love of his people, the Arabs and wanted to make a great nation of them. He also knew that Moses, before him, had created a magnificent nation of Jews who should perpetuate his name. So the national dream of Muhammad sought to deify himself through the efforts of a great Arab nation to fight for his glory, which should also prove the pivot of Arab nationalism. India stood in the way of the apostolic designs of Muhammad. The reason was that the Arabian way of life and religion were deeply influenced by the Indian culture and religious attitudes. To make the position clear, I must add that as the Indian subcontinent is dominated by the Islamic way of life today, so was the Arabian peninsular under the Hindu influence at the time of the Prophet's advent. Unless he could successfully

Why did the Muslims destroy Hindu temples? strike at the roots of Hinduism, he could not make himself adorable. In a nutshell, he had to destroy the Hindu idols to erect his own.

Is there evidence for this point of view? Of course, there is. Let us start with the following Hadith:

Abdullah bin Amr bin Al-As reported. "Allah's Messenger (may peace be on him) saw me wearing two clothes dyed in saffron, whereupon he said: "These are the clothes (usually worn by) the non-believers, so do not wear them." (Sahih Muslim: 51 73)

The next Hadith no. 5175 reports this event in a heated manner:

Seeing Abdullah b. Amr attired in two clothes which had been dyed in saffron, the Prophet said, "Has your mother ordered you to do so?" Abdullah replied: "I will wash them." The prophet replied: "Burn them."

The Hadith no. 5177 adds that the prophet forbade reciting the Koran when one wore gold and clothes dyed in saffron.

To understand the built-in prophetic hatred of Hinduism in particular, and India at large, one must realise that colour of the Hindu or Om flag is saffron, which is also called Bhagwa, Gerua and Kesariya. The Om flag also represents the rising sun which not only alludes to the saffron colour but also to the internationally ascendant might of the then India. Saffron was, in fact, the national colour of India because the Hindu heroes, seers, sages and monks wore clothes dyed in saffron. Moreover, it implied the Hindu tradition of valour, elegance and commitment to noble causes as laid down by the Scriptures: some hymns of the Atharva Veda openly refer to the saffron colour. Therefore, it is not just traditional but also a part of the Hindu religious piety, purity and probity.

From the above quoted Hadiths, it is evident that not only the Arab divines but also ordinary people wore yellowish clothes under the Indian influence which the Prophet hated to such an extent that he advocated burning of saffron dresses and forbade the recitation of the Koran when one wore such garments.

One should bear in mind that the Prophet wanted to create a distinct Arab nation dedicated to spreading his greatness. This is the reason that he told his followers to dye their hair and beards red (henna) so that they should look different from the Jews wean them from the Hindu tradition, he prescribed green colour for his followers..

The Koran has stated almost all its major tenets ambiguously i.e. relationship between Allah and Prophet, free will and predestination and so on. It equally applies to the Idea of creation and procreation. In this context, one can see the influence of the Gita on the Koran, which states:

"God originates creation, then brings it back again, and unto him you shall be returned." (The Greeks: 10)

The Druzes of Lebanon., a sect of Islam, practise the Hindu doctrine of Samsara ardently even today. This is a continuation of the pre-Islamic tradition which is a remnant of the Hindu influence on the Arab culture. The prophet practically obliterated the pre-Islamic history of his people, which makes cultural assessment of Arabia a very hard task, indeed. Yet the modern scholarship has discovered certain religious facts about this country which confirm that it would have been impossible to establish Muhammadanism without destroying Hinduism in Arabia and elsewhere.

The truth is that the Arabs were not only statue-worshippers but their idolatry was founded on the Hindu principle of triad, also known as Trimurti, Since the Prophet wanted to plant his own image in people's mind, it was not possible without supplanting the Hindu idols, which had considerable appeal owing to their visual effect and the legendary magic, built-up over a period of many centuries. I am certainly not forging history; the Hadith provides cogent evidence to this effect:

"Jabir b. Samura reported Allah's Messenger (may peace be upon him) as saying: "I recognise the stone in Mecca which used to pay me salutations before my advent as a Prophet and I recognise that even now." (Sahih Muslim: 5654)

The Hadith confirms three facts:

1. Though the Muslims assert that Muhammad was a prophet even before the creation of Adam, this statement demonstrates that it is not so, and is borne out by "before my advent as a Prophet."

Again, it is historically known that he claimed to have received his first revelation when he was forty. It is at this point of life that the Prophet started preaching Islam. Obviously, it could not have been his religion earlier. If it were, he would have started disseminating its fundamentals from his cradle. What was then his religion previously? This Hadith also answers this question:

2. "Stone in Mecca" cannot be anything but the Black Stone (Hajr-E-Asward) at Kabba, the main temple of Mecca, which also housed many other statues. The words: "used to pay me salutations" clearly show that the Prophet Muhammad was a fairly regular visitor to the temple before becoming the founder of Islam. I hardly need say why people go to the temples.

The Black Stone, as I shall discuss shortly, is an unshaped idol which still adorns the Kaaba, and forms a prominent part of Islamic rituals. The Prophet claims that this statue used to salute him. Since salutation is a form of

worship, Muhammad was inspired by idolatry at Kaaba to be worshipped like an idol. Therefore, it was necessary for him to replace other idols with his own person to perpetuate Muhammadanism. He picked on Hinduism because it was the source of the Arab idolatry.

Description of the god Agni as having three faces is the basis of the threeheaded Shiva, who has been depicted as such on some seals found in the Indus Valley. It should be borne in mind that Shiva is a Vedic god, known as Rudra. He has been mentioned so often in the Rigveda that it is hard to call him a minor deity. Though there is no mention of image-worship in the Rigveda, the Shivite traditions represent the tampered form of the vedic doctrines the same way as nonviolence has become the basic principle of the modern Hinduism though the Vedas and Gita prescribe fighting for a righteous cause and declare it the greatest honour for a true Hindu. Dasa and Dasvus, the epithets of contempt, were invented for these dissenters, who were every bit as Aryan as anyone else. It shows that the Rigveda is older than the Indus Valley Civilisation, and this fact is also supported by the archaeological excavations which have taken place in the areas close to Rawalpindi (Pakistan) during recent years. It demonstrates the antiquity of. the Indian civilisation. The idolatrous principle associated with the threefaced Shiva became a fundamental doctrine of the Arab religion and culture as triad in the same way as it is known in India the triad of Vishnu-Brahma and Shiva. One has only to look at the Arab history to realise this fact.

Despite their lofty claims of antiquity, the word "Arabs!" does not appear in historical sources until the middle of the First millennium B.C. The Arabian peninsula had received cultural inspiration from the Indus Valley many centuries earlier, but its religious influence increased dramatically when changes took place in the Greco-Roman trade routes to India during the first century B.C. The southern Arabia i.e. Yemen had experienced the Indian faith for a long time, but then its cultural effect shifted northward to the Hejaz, land of the Prophet Muhammad.

In the south Arabian kingdom, the principle of Triad or Trimurti was practised extensively. For example, they had a triad of astral deities representing the moon god, the sun god and the Venus god. The chief deity of this triad was the moon god, who protected the principal cities. However, it ought to be mentioned that the god EL. the Allah of Mecca, was not well known in the south A triad of gods was also found in Palmyra; it consisted of Bel, Yarhibol, a solar deity, and Aglibol; a lunar deity. Belshamini (Lord of the Heavens) also stood in a triadic relationship with the god Malakbel and Aglibol.

This triadic principle travelled from the south to Mecca. The Koran itself describes the three daughters of Allah, namely, al-Lat, al-Uzza and Manat. It is worth mentioning that al-Lat in Palmyra was equated with the Greek goddess of Athena; al-Uzza was a goddess of the Nabataeans whereas Manat (fate) was associated with the Greek Nemesis at Palmyra.

It is absolutely misleading to say that Islam is free from idolatry. They have an idol in the central Islamic shrine of Kaaba which marks the climax of hajji because the faithful have to kiss it individually. This is the Black Stone known as Hajr-Easwad, and, according to Ibn al-Kalbi, is a continuation of the Square Stone which was central to the cult of al-Lat at at-Taif. Suidas, a Greek compiler of encyclopaedia of C.A.D. 1000, states that the Dhu Shara at Petra had a similar Black Stone on a gold base.

The Muslims say that when Allah expelled Adam from paradise, He gave Adam the Black Stone which is now built into the eastern wall of the Kaaba and consists of three large pieces and some fragments, surrounded by a stone ring and held together by a silver band. It was carried away by members of the Qarmatian sects in 930. However, the above evidence shows that the other Arab temples had similar black stones;. God would not have given Adam so many black stones to carry. What was then, the reality behind a black stone in the Arab culture?

"A principal sacred object in Arabian religion was the stone, either a rock out cropping or a large boulder, often, a rectangular of black basaltic stone without representative sculptural details." Such stones were considered suitable material of worship to former part of the house of a god i.e., temple. This is the reason that the Christian writers of Byzantine during the 5th and 6th centuries called such a stone Baetyl, which is derived from Bet'E (House of the god).

Shape or no shape, a stone which is an object of worship, is an idol. Moses forbade images of any kind but Muhammad allowed to continue the worship of Kaaba make it the most sacred shrine of Islam for national reasons. The idea was, if Arabia, lost its political dignity, even then the Muslim nations must bow before it. God lives everywhere in the world but the genius of Muhammad seems to have permanently housed Him in Mecca for the benefit of his own people, the Arabs.

One should also realise that annual pilgrimage was a principle celebration of the pre-Islamic Arabs. All tribes having the same god were required to gather at his sanctuary and go around the baetyl in a ceremonial procession. The Prophet also retained this pre-Islamic rite to benefit his nation financially. What relationship can have this pagan ceremony with the true God?

The faithful usually forget that the Prophet was the founder of the Arab Empire; it could not be built without structuring a really strong nation which could batter, blast and bewilder the powers of the time such as Iran and Byzantine. As other nations sought strength from their gods through crying, cringing and crawling, the Prophet wanted his people solicit and supplicate him for inspiration, might and victory. For this reason, he aspired to become an idol himself, the object of adoration and worship. Adroitly, he projected Allah as the God but became the driving force behind Him on the Indian principle, which holds that there is a deity behind every physical phenomenon. However, he could achieve this ambition by destroying other idols only. As long as they existed, his chances of becoming the object of worship were minimal. Since India was the home of idolatry, the Muslim warriors made this land the target of their ambitions.

Human culture is not based on uniformity but multiety. It is because man is endowed with free will. Without free choice, humans cease to be human. Therefore, Allah, if He is the real God, cannot order murder of those who do not believe in him. In the case of India, it is even more absurd because the Hindus had developed the concept of Prajapati, the Lord of Creatures; He was more monotheistic than the Arabian Allah whose divinity is shared by Prophet, his descendants and companions. His oneness is theoretical only. Therefore the Muslims had no quarrel with India on account of a Universal God. Their dispute centred around Muhammad who declared that faith, without believing in him along with Allah, was useless.

The true God is the champion of virtue, but the God, who sanctions murder, rape, arson, slavery to make people acknowledge Him, falls far short of the standard of righteousness. He is not only extremely selfish but also impotent; if He is the Almighty Creator, He could have surely created a believing and obedient man. Again, what kind of God is He whose own satisfaction depends upon man's acknowledgement? When man accepts Allah, the concept of Godhead is nothing but the gross contempt of Allah. The Muslims must realise that they do not adore Allah but deplore Him.

Finally religion is the search for peace of mind and moral perfection. Making innocent children orphans, and turning happily married women into widows, cannot be the command of God. Seeking suzerainty over other people for their freedom is no part of righteousness, but the religion that the Prophet Muhammad invented expressly sought dominance over non-believers. The Koran repeatedly says:

"He (Allah) it is who hath sent His messenger with the guidance and the Religion of Truth, that He may cause it to prevail over all religions,

Why did the Muslims destroy Hindu temples? however much the idolators may dislike." (Repentance: 33)

To establish a permanent excuse for fighting non-believers, the Prophet abrogated all other religions by declaring them as false (Sahih Muslim, CHAPTER. LXII) and then announced a permanent state of war against them until they were completely uprooted (Sahih Muslim no. 31, 32 and 33). The whole purpose of acquiring dominance trough carnage is that the Prophet should have the largest following. (Sahih Muslim no. 381)

This search for followers to satisfy the Prophetic urge of dominance brought the Muslims to India, the home of polytheism.

A serious search for the roots of polytheism not only leads to India but also to the Indian glory whose radiance has been tarnished by the dark clouds of history for a very long time, indeed. I am not trying to be a misguided patriot who treats fiction as a fact to mollify the painful national scars inflicted by the caprices of history, but a sober student of this subject who is satisfied with establishing the truth irrespective of its palatability.

The Hindu aversion to writing, especially the reluctance to keeping historical records, is the main cause of the Hindus lacking pride in their traditions; it has heavily contributed to the lowering of national aspirations and standards of honour. However, the truth cannot be held back infinitely. It is like the sunlight which eventually breaks through the barriers of a dark eclipse. Until some fifty years ayo, we were told that the Hindus had been so primitive in their ways' that they never left the Indian soil. Thank to the modern technical advancement which revealed that the Hindus held a political sway over the Malay Peninsula, Sumatra, Java, Bali, Borneo, Champa (Annam), Cambodia, Burma, Siam and Indo-China. The political hegemony of India over these lands extended for about a 1000 years, while her cultural influence over all the Far Eastern countries survives even today.

Yet, it is only a part of the Indian glory. This picture becomes more vivid when we study the European civilisation with reference to paganism. Then, one can see that once European countries were dominated by the vedic culture, which is a peculiarity of India and clearly shows that the Aryans were the people of Indian origin, and not the other way round, as we have been led to believe by historians. If this were not true, one could not find the Europeans observing Asvamedha i.e. the horse-sacrifice, closely associated with the Vedas. On a 5,000 years old Harappan seal, we find an ithyphallic figure (Shiva as Pasupati) on the interior of the cauldron, which is in the Danish National Museum, Copenhagen, and belongs to the 2nd century. Shiva, a Vedic god, would not have reached the Western lands without the Hindus themselves. That the Europeans took their polytheistic faith from

India is proved by the triadic principle of representing godhead as discussed earlier. Even today there are thirty images of a three-headed god extant on the European Continent. That is the mighty Shiva of India.

By comparing the Greek mythology with that of India, we realise that Zeus, the Chief god of Greece, is none other than Indra, the Chief god of India. There is abundant evidence which demonstrates that the Greco-Roman polytheism is firmly rooted in the Indian doctrine of idol worship. The Christian writers refer to it as paganism or heathenism.

As Islam challenged idolatory in India, Christianity, declared war on it in the West. However, the two tales have different endings. Christianity succeeded in smashing idolatory in the West, and whatever persists in the Roman Catholic Church is just a shadow of the original but it has survived in India despite persistent persecution at the hands of the foreign predators and has risen once again with a vigour, virility and vivacity unknown to any religious movement. On the contrary, Islam has ceased to have any relevance with the Koranic principles; it has become a slogan of the power seekers, and this fact is fully vouched for by the recent histories of Pakistan and Afghanistan.

Why do these monotheistic religions i.e., Islam and Christianity seek destitution of idolatory? Firstly, both these religions are dictatorial in essence, They both claim that the government belongs to God and must be run by the theocrats i.e., the clergy and the Mullah. Idea of the Oneness of God is appealing and logical but presenting God as a power-maniac is the gross insult to Him. To start with, presentation of monotheism through the exclusive agency of a prophet is a big joke indeed. No matter what the prophet calls himself, he is an equal partner in Godhead right from the outset; for example, belief in Allah alone is totally useless unless Muhammad is also included in it. If God is absolute and Almighty, then believing in the Prophet is a glaring proof of Shirk or polytheism. Not only that, a prophet always bestows daintily on the members of his family, and thus creates a pantheon. Just look at the Sayyads of the Indian sub-continent who are believed to possess intercessory powers for their Muslim followers. What applies to the Muslims is equally true of the Christians. The Popes became infallible despite the fact that many of them were just mundane rulers, and had mistresses and illegitimate children. The Christ rose to become the Son of God, and many Christians believe that He was God-incarnate.

Why do these so-called monotheists oppose polytheism? It is because monotheism serves the purpose of dominance-urge by concentrating power in one person. It is the representation of human jealousy for personal worship

and glory. On the contrary, polytheism advocates belief in many gods, who happen to be equally sacred. This is the reason that the Vedic society calls for electing a king if he fails to govern according to the dharma, or leaves no issue to follow him.

More sins have been perpetrated to please God than to suppressing Devil. Destruction of the Hindu idols was partly an exercise of the Muslim invaders to satisfy their lust for power and wealth. This is what brought Mahmud Ghaznavi to India repeatedly. Though his raids were abominable, yet I am reluctant to praise my Hindu ancestors who defied the Vedic Principle of Power and became the devotees of Ahimsa, an utterly non-Hindu doctrine. I find it hard to bear this most painful disgrace but accept the fact that set is the destiny of a sparrow to be humbled by a falcon. One ought to know that Falcon, being a Vedic bird is a symbol of the Kshatriya qualities. The Hindus brought misery on themselves by acting as sparrows. The nation which loses its hawkish virtue is bound to be molested, mutilated and murdered by the Messengers of perdition such as Mahmud Ghaznavi, Juna Khan and Feroz Shah Tughlaq.

The Christians acted likewise against polytheism in the West. They closed down pagan temples and confiscated their property. Constantine discouraged pagan sacrifices; Constaus went even further to forbid them on pain of death. Constantius ordered the closing of all pagan temples and rituals. Those who disobeyed perished at his command. However, these Byzantinian Emperors were succeeded by Flavius Claudius Julianus who was born in 332. He was not only a competent administrator and solider but also a philosopher. He ridiculed the basic tenets of monotheism and justified use of idols in worship. He thought of the deities of polytheism as impersonal forces and did not believe in their anthropomorphic forms. He preferred to be called the priest of polytheism instead of an emperor. He was able to reverse the tide of Christianity, at least during his reign, by withdrawing state subsidies from the Church and close to the Christians chairs of rhetoric, philosophy, and literature in the universities. He insisted that these subjects should be taught by the pagans only. He went even further: he permitted demolition of the Christian Churches, which had been built on the lands seized from the pagan shrines. He ordered reconstruction of the pagan temples and imposed levies on the Christians to make full reparations for the damage that had been caused to the pagan institutions during preceding reigns of the Christian emperors. His orders provoked riots but he stood firm, and succeeded.

#### WHAT HINDUS SHOULD DO

Here is an example for the Hindus to follow. Polytheism represents the Hindu ethos. They shall not be able to live honourably without sticking to their basic way of life, especially when it harms nobody. Though I am not an idolater, I support the Human right to worship as one thinks fit.

Dominance urge is the biggest predator of human rights. It has another aspect; human psychology is polar, like physical objects, which have negative and positive sides. As humans are naturally kind and curt, sagacious and stupid, they are also dominant and submissive. Thus, dominance and submissiveness are the opposite poles of human disposition. They both have their virtues, but when dominance has no purpose except enjoyment of power at the expense of people's honour, safety and freedom, then it becomes the worst evil that there can be. On the other hand, submission without fighting the dominance-seeker or aggressor is even greater vice because it makes the dominant or aggressor a lot more daring, devilish and destructive. A wolf without pugnacity is just a lamb -only fit for the dining table. The nation which loses nerve to defend its bonour, becomes a football to be played with by every Tom, Dick and Harry, By making Ahimsa i.e., non-violence the way of life. Hindus have made themselves a tempting target for any aggressor. This is not a religious virtue but a sign of profanity and a shameful exercise to enshrine a most despicable vice as a splended virtue. Gods do not want cowards for devotees; they bless the Vedic patriots who fight with a sense of honour

Finally as a footnote to the above discussion, I may add that this thesis agitated my mind for a long time but I resisted the temptation of putting it on paper because I did not want to open up the old wounds. After reading works of some patriotic Hindu scholars, I realised my mistake; their cuts have not healed but become deeper Though it is painful, it is a sign of renaissance -a new life, because it is only the senseless who forget the humiliation of 1000 years; the lively seek rejuvenation through honourable conduct based on determination and the will to succeed.

Though my views are totally different, I salute the Indian' writers who have written on this subject. Among them was intellectual giant, Sri Ram Swarup, whose piety forbids him to pass judgement on the atrocious conduct of the foreign iconoclasts. Sri Sita Ram Goel is another scholar whose patriotic protests echo through the flourish of his pen and desperately seek, the restoration of Hindu ascendancy Sri G.M. Jagtiani, the Maratha mystic,

Why did the Muslims destroy Hindu temples? was Vedic preacher, whose writings are national glory. Sri A. Ghosh of Texas, is the Kshatriya stalwart who wonders what happened to the cutting edge of his ancestral sword. He will do anything to revive the martial character of his people.

## WHAT THE INVADERS REALLY DID RIZWAN SALIM

2 December 1997

On the anniversary of the Babri Masjid demolition (December 6, 1992), it is important for Hindus (and Muslims) to understand the importance of the event in the context of Hindustan's history, past and recent, present and the future.

Savages at a very low level of civilisation and no culture worth the name, from Arabia and west Asia, began entering India from the early eighth century onwards. Islamic invaders demolished countless Hindu temples, shattered uncountable sculptures and idols, plundered innumerable palaces and forts of Hindu kings, killed vast numbers of Hindu men and carried off Hindu women. This story, the educated — and a lot of even the illiterate Indians — know very well. History books tell it in remarkable detail. But many Indians do not seem to recognise that the alien Muslim marauders destroyed the historical evolution of the earth's most mentally advanced civilisation, the most richly imaginative culture, and the most vigorously creative society.

It is clear that India at the time when Muslim invaders turned towards it (8 to 11th century) was the earth's richest region for its wealth in precious and semi-precious stones, gold and silver; religion and culture; and its fine arts and letters. Tenth century Hindustan was also. too far advanced than its contemporaries in the East and the West for its achievements in the realms of speculative philosophy and scientific theorising, mathematics and knowledge of nature's workings. Hindus of the early medieval period were unquestionably superior in more things than the Chinese, the Persians (including the Sassanians), the Romans and the Byzantines of the immediate preceding centuries. The followers of Siva and Vishnu on this subcontinent had created for themselves a society more mentally evolved — joyous and prosperous too — than had been realised by the Jews, Christians, and Muslim monotheists of the time. Medieval India, until the Islamic invaders destroyed it, was history's most richly imaginative culture and one of the five most advanced civilisations of all times.

Look at the Hindu art that Muslim iconoclasts severely damaged or destroyed. Ancient Hindu sculpture is vigorous and sensual in the highest degree — more fascinating than human figural art created anywhere else on earth. (Only statues created by classical Greek artists are in the same class as Hindu temple sculpture.) Ancient Hindu temple architecture is the most awe-inspiring, ornate and spell-binding architectural style found anywhere in

the world. (The Gothic art of cathedrals in France is the only other religious architecture that is comparable with the intricate architecture of Hindu temples.) No artists of any historical civilisation have ever revealed the same genius as ancient Hindustan's artists and artisans.

Their minds filled with venom against the idol-worshippers of Hindustan, the Muslims destroyed a large number of ancient Hindu temples. This is a historical fact, mentioned by Muslim chroniclers and others of the time. A number of temples were merely damaged and remained standing. But a large number — not hundreds but many thousands — of the ancient temples were broken into shreds of cracked stone. In the ancient cities of Varanasi and Mathura, Ujjain and Maheshwar, Jwalamukhi and Dwaraka, not one temple survives whole and intact from the ancient times.

The wrecking of Hindu temples went on from the early years of the 8th century to well past 1700 AD, a period of almost 1000 years. Every Muslim ruler in Delhi (or Governor of Provinces) spent most of his time warring against Hindu kings in the north and the south, the east and the west: and almost every Muslim Sultan and his army commanders indulged in large-scale destructions of Hindu temples and idols. They also slaughtered a lot of Hindus. It is easy to conclude that virtually every Hindu temple built in the ancient times is a perfect work of art.

The evidence of the ferocity with which the Muslim invaders must have struck at the sculptures of gods and goddesses, demons and apsaras, kings and queens, dancers and musicians, is frightful. At so many ancient temples of Rajasthan and Madhya Pradesh, for example, shattered portions of stone images still lie scattered in the temple courtyards. Considering the fury used on the idols and sculptures, the stone-breaking axe must have been applied to thousands upon thousands of images of hypnotic beauty.

Giving proof of the resentment that men belonging to an inferior civilisation feel upon encountering a superior civilisation of individuals with a more refined culture, Islamic invaders from Arabia and western Asia broke and burned everything beautiful they came across in Hindustan. So morally degenerate were the Muslim Sultans that, rather than attract Hindu "infidels" to Islam through force of personal example and exhortation, they just built a number of mosques at the sites of torn down temples — and foolishly pretended they had triumphed over the minds and culture of the Hindus. I have seen stones and columns of Hindu temples incorporated into the architecture of several mosque,' including the Jama Masjid and Ahmed Shah Masjid in Ahmedabad; the mosque in the Uparkot fort of Junagadh (Gujarat) and in Vidisha (near Bhopal); the Adhai Din Ka Jhonpra right next to the

Why did the Muslims destroy Hindu temples? famous dargah in Ajmer and the currently controversial Bhojshala "mosque" in Dhar (near Indore).

Hindu culture was at its imaginative best and vigorously creative when the severely-allergic-to-images Muslims entered Hindustan. Islamic invaders did not just destroy countless temples and constructions but also suppressed cultural and religious practices; damaged the pristine vigour of Hindu religion; prevented the intensification of Hindu culture, debilitating it permanently; stopped the development of Hindu arts; ended the creative impulse in all realms of thought and action; damaged the people's cultural pride, disrupted the transmission of values and wisdom, cultural practices and tradition from one generation to the next; destroyed the proper historical evolution of Hindu kingdoms and society; affected severely the acquisition of knowledge, research and reflection and violated the moral basis of Hindu society. The Hindus suffered immense psychic damage.

The Muslims also plundered the wealth of the Hindu kingdoms, impoverished the Hindu populace, and destroyed the prosperity of Hindustan.

Gaze in wonder at the Kailas Mandir in the Ellora cave and remember that it is carved out of a solid stone hill, an effort that (inscriptions say) took nearly 200 years. This is art as devotion. The temple built by the Rashtrakuta kings (who also built the colossal sculpture in the Elephanta caves off Mumbai harbour) gives proof of the ancient Hindus' religious fervour. But the Kailas temple also indicated a will power, a creative imagination, and an intellect eager to take on the greatest of artistic challenges.

The descendents of those who built the magnificent temples of Bhojpur and Thanjavur, Konark and Kailas, invented mathematics and urban surgery, created mind-body disciplines (yoga) of astonishing power, and built mighty empires would almost certainly have attained technological superiority over Europe.

It is not just for "political reasons" that Hindus want to build grand temples at the sites of the (wrecked) Babri Masjid in Ayodhya, the Gyanvapi mosque in Varanasi, and the Mathura idgah. The efforts of religion-intoxicated and politically active Hindus to rebuild the Ram Mandir, the Kashi Vishwanath Mandir, and the Krishna Mandir are just three episodes in a one-thousand year long Hindu struggle to reclaim their culture and religion from alien invaders.

The demolition of the Babri Masjid in Ayodhya, on 6 December 1992, was just one episode in the millennial struggle of the Hindus to repossess their religion-centred culture and nation. Meanwhile, hundreds of ancient Hindu temples forsaken all over Hindustan await the reawakening of Hindu cultural pride to be repaired or rebuilt and restored to their original, ancient glory.

#### DESTRUCTION OF HINDU TEMPLES

#### Swami Vivekanand

2

"You have withstood the shocksof centuries simply because you took great care of it, yet sacrificed everything else for it. Your forefathers underwent everything boldly, even death itself, but preserved their religion. Temple after temple was broken down by the foreign conqueror, but no sooner had the wave passed than the spire of the temple rose up again. Some of these old temples of Southern India, and those like Somnath of Gujarat, will teach you volumes of wisdom, will give you a keener insight into the history of the race than any amount of books. Mark now these temples bear the marks of a hundred attacks and a hundred regeneration, continually destroyed and continually, springing up out of the ruins rejuvenated and strong as ever"

—(Complete Work, III, 289)

#### SITA RAM GOEL

"Thus the practices of the Prophet or Sunnah vis-a¬vis idols and their temples was added to prescription of the Quran, in this respect, and the Islamic theology of iconoclasm stood completed. Ever since, iconoclasm has been a prominent as well a permanent part of the theology of Islam.

Allah had denounced the idols and their worship as abominable. His prophet got the idols broker or burnt, and their temples destroyed.

The Prophet added a few nuances on his own. He got the sites and materials of pagan temples used in the construction of mosques that replaced them. In many cases, idols were placed on the foot steps of the mosques so that replaced them. In many cases, idols were placed on the foot steps of the mosques so that the faithful could trample upon them while entering and coming out of Allah's abodes. These acts, too, became pious precedents and were followed by Islamic invaders wherever they came across idols.

There are very few historical mosques, particularly Jama Masjids, in the world of Islam which do not stand on sites occupied earlier by other people's places of worship. Many Christian churches yielded place to mosques all over West Asia, North Africa, Spain and Southern Europe, even though Christians were People of the Book whose places of worship were to be protected once

<sup>2 3</sup>Quoted on back inner & outer covers of the book

they agree to be Zimmis. Fire-temples of the Zoroastrians suffered the same fate all over what constituted the empire of Iran on the eve of Muslim conquest. The greatest havoc, however was wrought in the vast cradle of Hindu culture where hundreds of thousands of Buddhist, Brahmanical, Jain and other Hindu temples disappeared or yielded place to mosques and other Muslim monuments.

Today there are no Hindu temples in the Central Asian Republics of Russia, Sinkiang province of China, Makran and Seistan provinces of Iran, and the whole of Afghanistan, all of which were honeycombed with them before the advent of Islam. Whatever Hindu temples had come up during the Sikh and British rule in what are now known as Pakistan and Bangladesh, are fast disappearing. The same has been happening in the valley of Kashmir.

The Archaeological Survey of India, which included Pakistan and Bangla Desh till 1947, has identified quite a few mosques and other Muslim monuments which stand on the sites of Hindu temples and/or have temple materials embedded in their masonry. Many inscriptions in Arabic and Persian bear testimony that Hindu temples were destroyed for constructing mosques. Local traditions can point out many more mosques which have replaced Hindu temples. Cartloads of Hindu idols are known to have been brought and placed on the steps of the Jama Masjids in several cities which were Muslim capitals at one time. Some of those idols may still be under the stairs of the same mosques. In short, the study of Islamic iconoclasm in this country, not to speak of the whole cradle of Hindu culture, has yet to make a meaningful start.

—(Hindu Temples What Happened to them, Vol. 1.)

#### LIST OF TEMPLES DESTROYED AND ISLAMIC CONSTRUCTIONS RAISED BY MOGHULS IN INDIA

(States, Districts and places devastated are furnished Names of Temples destroyed and names of Islamic constructions raised. Source — Hindu Temples what Happened to them 2 volumes by S.R. Goel, Voice of India, New Delhi)

#### BRIEF ON LAKHS OF TEMPLES **DESTROYED BY MOGULS IN INDIA**

All the Islamic invadors plundered poor Indians, raped, converted & to establish Allah's triumph over Hindu Gods, erased emblems of Hindu identity vehemently. Why to name those BASTARD'S and weep on the names of the glorious temples destroyed, but the fact remains that from 1192 AD till 1707 the death of Aurangazeb Hindu Temples got destroyed, looted and Islamic Masjids, Tombs, etc constructed and lakhs of Hindus forcibly converted, ladies raped. What's the REACTION!

Konakondla,

Cuddapah. Penukonda. Tadpatn. Duvvuru. Gandikot, Gangapuru, Gundlakunta, Gurramkonda, NALGONDA DIST: Devarakonda, Ghazinagai:, Jammalamaduqu, Jangalapalle, Siddhavatam, Vutukuru. EAST GODAVARI DIST: Bikkavolu: GUNTUR DIST: Nizampatnam. Vinukonda. Rajahmundry, HYDERABAD DIST: Chilakalguda, Secunderabad, RANGAREDDY DIST: Maheswaram, Moulali, Golconda, Maisaram, Sheikhpet; KARIMNAGAR DIST: Dharmapuri. Elangal, Srikakulam Kaleswaram, Sonipet, Vemulavada; KRISHNA DIST: Gudimetta, Guduru, Gundur, Visakhapatnam:

Kadiri.

ANDHRA PRADESH Adilabad-Mahur:

Gooty.

ANANTAPUR:

Viiavawada.

KURNOOL DIST: Adoni. Cumbum. Karimuddla. Kottakot. Kurnool. Sanjanmala, Siddheswaram, Yadavalli, Zuhrapur; MAHABUBNAGAR DIST: Alampur.

Kodangal, Kundurg, Pargi, Somasila,

MEDAK DIST: Andol. Komatur. Medak. Palat. Patancheru:

Nalagonda, Pangal,

NELLORE DIST: Kandukuru. Nellore Podili. Udavagiri:

NIZAMABAD DIST: Balkonda, Bodhan, Dudki, Fathullapur:

SRIKAKULAM: Icchapuram. Kalingapatnam,

VISAKHAPATNAM DIST: Jayanagaram,

Kondapalli, Kondavidu, Machilipatnam, Nandigama, WARANGAL DIST: Warahgal, Hanumakonda, Pedana, Raikonda, Tengda, Turkapalem, Vadpalli, Zafargarh:

WEST GODAVARI DIST: Eluru. Nidadavolu. Havli, Rajahmundry.

Pasupala, ASSAM KAMRUP DIST: Hajo, etc. Assam, BENGAL BANKURA DIST: Lokapura,

Jatprole, BARISAL: Kasba.

DIST: Patharchapuri. KASHMIR BIRBHUM Moregram.

Rainagar, Sakulipur, Siyan; BOGRA DIST: Mahasthan:

BURDWAN DIST: Inchalabazar, Kasba, Kalna; Lokbavan, Marcus, Pampor, Pandrethan, Sangar,

Mangalkot, Raikha, Suata, CULCUTTA: Bania Pukur

CHATGOAN DIST:

DACCA DIST: Narayanguni, Rampal, Sonargoan, DINAJPUR DIST: Basu-Bihar, Devatala, Devikot, Mahisantosh, Nekmard,

FARIDPUR DIST: Faridpur,

HOOGHLY: Jangipura. Pandua. Santoshpur, Satgoan, Tribeni

HOWRAH DIST: Janualvilas. KULNA DIST: Masiidkur, Satkhira

MALDA DIST: Gangarampur, Gaur, Malda, Pandua MIDNAPUR DIST: Gagneswar, Hiili. Kesiari.

Kharagpur.

MURSHIDABAD DIST: Chuna Khali, Murshidabad, Rangamati.

NOAKHALI DIST: Begamgunj PABNA DIST: Balandu

RAJSHAHI DIST: Bhaturia, Kamarpura, Kusumba,

RANGAPUR DIST: Kamatpur,

SYLHET DIST: Baniachung, Svlhet, 24-PARGANAS DIST: Barasat, Berachamp

KARNATAKA CHIKMANGLUR DIST: Baba Budar;

CHITALDURG DIST: Haripur.

DHARWAD DIST: Alnavar. Bankapur (6), Balur. & 14 Islamic constructions raised: Dambal, Dandapur, Dharwad, Hangal, Hubli, Shadoragaon Hulaur. Lakshmeshwar. Misrikot. Renebennur, Savanur, (3)

GULBARGA DIST: Chincholi, Dornhalli, Firozabad, Godur, Gogi (3)

GULERGA (ancient Kalabargi city built on Temples Rampura destroyed) 1 Gulsharara, Maikhed, Sagar, (4)

Seram, Shah Bazar, Shahpur, (3) Yadgir, KOLAR DIST: Mulgagal, NaIndi:

MANDYA DIST: Pandavapur, Srirangapatnam;

MYSORE DIST Mysore, Tonnur,

NORTH KANAA DIST: Bhatkal, Haliyal, RAICHUR SAGAR DIST: Dhamoni, Kanjia (3) Khimlasa:

DIST: Jaladura Kaliur, Koppal (3) Manvi, Mudgal (4) Raichur (15) Sindhanur, Tawagera,

SHIMOGA DIST: Almel, Basavapatna, Nagar, SHIVPURI DIST: Narod, Narwar (3) Pawaya, Sante Bennur, Sirajpur, Chennakesava Temple Ranod (4) Shivpuri: destroyed to house the hair of Prophet Mohammad-

part of temple used as latrine. TUMKUR

DIST: Sira Sirol.

Amburher, Badgam, Bijbehra, Bumzu (3) Gulmarg, Gupkar, Hutimar Kohnmuh, Kitshom, Loduv, Lohar,

Sar, Shalmar Garden,

SRINAGAR -Ancient City converted - 23 Islamic constructions raised on Temples destroyed: Sudarbal, Tapar, Theda, Vernag, Wular Lake, Zukur. (several temples destroyed and materials used)

KERALA

Kollam (Kozhikode Dist), Palghat fort with temple materials by Tippu Sultan.

LAKSHADWEEP Kalpeni, Kavarati,

MADHYA PRADESH BETUL DIST: Pattna. Umri BHOPAL DIST: Bhopal, Berasia:. BILASPUR DIST: Khimlasa (4)

DAMOH DIST: DEWAS DIST: Dewas (3)

Gahdhawai, Sarangpur, (4) Unchod:

DHAR DIST: Dhar Capital of Bhoj Paramara converted into Muslim capital & 3 Islamic, constructions raised.

MANDL ancient Hindu city destroyed raising 19 Islamic constructions.

DHOLPUR DIST: Bari,

EAST NIMAR DIST: Bhadgaon, Jhiri, Khandwa; GUNA DIST: Chanderi: Budhi Chanderi destroved

Mogha, GWALIOR DIST: Gwalior, (4) Jajao, Mundrail, Sipri INDORE DIST Depalpur, Maheswar (2) Mehdipur (2) Sanwar

MANDSAUR DIST: Kayampur (2) Mandasaur (2)

MORENA DIST: Alapur (3): PANNA DIST: Ajaigarh Nachm

RAISEN DIST: Raisen. RAJGARH DIST: Khujner RATLAM DIST: Baraudi

SEHORE DIST: Sehore SHAJAPUR Agartal,

UJJAIN DIST: Barnagar, Ujjain (3):

VIDISHA DIST: Basoda, Bhonrasa (10) Parasari, Renkla Shamsabad, Sironj, (3) Tal, Udaypur (6)

ALWAR DIST: Alwar, Bahror, Tijara Vidisha(4) WEST NIMAR DIST: Asirgarh (4) Bhikarigaon, BHARATHPUR DIST: Barambad, Bayana (10) Etmada, Kaman, Baidia, Burhanpur MAHARASHTRA AHMADNAGAR DIST: Amba CHITTAURGARH DIST: Chittaurgarh: Jogi, Bhingar, Gogha Jambukhed, Madhi JAIPUR DIST: Amber, Chatsu, Dausa, Naraina, AKOLA DIST: Akot, Balapur, Basim, Jamod, Karai Sambhar. (3) Manglurpii (3) Narnala, Patur, Uprai, JAISALMER DIST: Jaisalmer, Pokaran AMRAVATHI DIST: Amner, Ellichpur (6) Ritapur JALOR DIST: Jalor, Sanchor AURANGABAD DIST: Antur. Aurangabad (3) JHALAWAR DIST: Sunel Daulatabad (6) Gangapur, Kaghzipura JHUNJHUNU DIST: Narhad Khuldabad, (5) Paithan (4), Taltam fort, Vaijapur; JODHPUR DIST: Jodhpur, Mandor, Pipar City BID DIST: Bid (5) KOTA DIST: Baran, Bundi, Gagraun, Shahabad, (3) BOMBAY DIST: Bombay (3). Shergarh. BULDANA DIST: Fathkhelda, Malkapur.: NAGAUR DIST: Amarpur, Bakalia, Balapir, Badi DHULE DIST: Bhamer. Erandol. Nandurbar (3) Khatu (15) Basni, Chhoti Khatu, Didwana (22) Nasirabad, Nizamabad: Kathoti, Ladnun, (6) Loharpura, Makrana (4) Merta JALGAON DIST: Jalgaon, Phaskhanda, Shendurni, (13), Nagaur (27) Parbatsar, Ren, Rohal, Sojat, KOLHAPUR DIST: Bhadole, Kagal, Kapshi, SAWAI MADHPUR DIST: Garh, Hinduan, (6) Panhala. (4) Shirol. Vishalgarh: Ranthabor. NAGPUR DIST: Ramtek SIKAR DIST: Nagar NANDED DIST: Bhaisa, Deglur, Kandhar (3) UDAIPUR DIST: Mandalgarh; Nanded TAMILNADU CHENGALPUT DIST: Acharwak, NASIK DIST: Galna, Gondengaon, Malegaon. Kanchipuram, (3) Karkatpala, Kovalam, Munropet, Nasik (Mahalakshmi Temple turned Masiid). Pimpri. Pallavaram (3) Rajkoilpetta, Rampur, Rayapeta, Raiapur. Walaiahbad OSMANABAD DIST: Ausa, Naldurg, Parenda (2): COIMBATORE DIST: Annamalai, Coimbatore, PARBHANI DIST: Khari, Latur, Malevir Sivasamudram. PUNE DIST: Chakan, Ghoda, 33 temples MADRAS DIST: Madras. (now Chennai) destroyed, Junnar. (6) Khed, Mancher, Sasvad MADHURA DIST: Bonduvarapetta, Devipatnam, RATNAGIRI DIST: Chaul, (3) Dabhol, Raipuri, Goripalaiyam, Madura, Nimarpalli, Puliyagulam, Yeshir Soravandanam, Tirupurakunram, SANGHLI DIST: Mangalvedh, Mka] (5) NORTH ARCOT DIST: Arcot (33) Islamic SATARA DIST: Apti. Karad. Khanpur.Rahimatpur constructions with material of temples destroyed. SHOLAPUR DIST: Begantpur, Sholapur, Ami, Kare, Kaveripak, Nusratgarh, Pirmalipak, THANE DIST: Kalvan, Malanggadh. Ramna. Vellore (10)Walajahnagar, Wali-WARDHA DIST: Ashti. Girad, Paunar. Muhammad-Peta. OR1SSA BALESHWAR DIST: Baleswar RAMANTHAPURAM DIST: Eruvadi. Kilkari, CUTTACK DIST: Cuttack, Alamgir Hill, Guttack, (5) Periapattanam, Valinbkkam, Ramanthapuram: Jaipur, Kendrapara, Salepur, SALEM DIST: Sankaridurg, GANGAM DIST: Lalapet. SOUTH ARGOT DIST: Anandapur Chidambaram PUNJAB BHATINDA DIST: Bhatinda (5) Gingee (3).Kawripet, Manjakuphany GURDASPUR DIST: Sultanpur, Mansurpeta, Nallikuppam, Pannuti, Swamiwaram, LUDHIANA DIST: Tarakambari; Tirumalarayanapatnam, Warachkuri PATIALA DIST: Bahadurgarh: Bawal, Samana. (4) TANJAVUR DIST: Arnmapettah. liavur (4) ROPAR DIST: Karambari. Kurikvalpalavam. Kurkuti. SANGRUR DIST: Sunam. Kushalpalayam Nagur, Urancheri, (3),RAJASTHAN: AJMEER DIST: Hindu Capital Vijayapwram, Wadayarkari

desecreated. (9)

TIRUCHIRAPALLI

DIST:

Puttur

(25)

Valikondapuram (4)

TIRUNELVELLI DIST: Ambasamudratn. Tirunelvelli.

UTTTAR PRADESH AGRA DIST: Agra(6) Bisauli. Fathepur Sikri (4) Firozabad, Jajau, Rasulpur, Sikanda.

ALIGARH DIST: Aligarh(S) -Pilkhana, Sikindra Rao. Mauima, Shahbazpur,

AZAMGARH DIST: Dohrighat, Ganjahar, Mehnagar, Nizambad, Qasba,

BADAUN DIST: Alapur, Badaun (5) Sahiswan, Uihai.

BAHRAICH DIST: Baharaich.

BALLIA DIST: Kharid

BANDA DIST: Augasi, Badausa, Kalinjar, (3) Soron, BARA BANKI DIST: Bhado Sarai, Dewa, Fatehpur, Radauli, Rauza Gain, Sarai Akbarabad, Satrikh,

BAREILLY DIST: Aonla, Bareilly, Faridour,

BIJNOR DIST: Barimih-ka-khera Jahanabad. Kiratpur, Mandawar, Najibabad, Nihtaur, Seohara,

BULANDSHAHR DIST: Bulahdshadar(6) Khurja, Shikarpur, Sikandarabad

ETAH DIST: Atranjikhera, Jalesar, Kasgani, Marahra? Sakit.

ETAWAH DIST: Auraiya, Etawah, Phaphund,

DIST: Farrukhabad Kannaui, (5) Shamsabad.

FATEHPUR DIST: Haswa, Hathgaon. (Jahanabad) Kot,

Hatila, Kichaucha:

GHAZIPUR DIST: Bhitri. (3) Ghazipur. Hingtar.

GONDA DIST: Sahet — Mafiet (Sravasti) (4) Gorakiipur, Lar, Pava,

HAMIRPUR DIST: Mahoba (5), Rath:

HARDOI DIST: Bilgram (3), Gopamau, Pihani, Sandila.

JALAUN DIST: Kalpi (4), Katra,

JAUNPUR DIST: Jaunpur, (12) Machhlishahar: (3) Shahquni, Zafarabad, (7)

JHANSI DIST: (rich, Lalithpur, Talbhat.

KANPUR DIST: Jaimau. (4) Makanpur:

LUCKNOW DIST: Kakori, Lucknow, (6) Musanagar, Nimsar, Rasulpur,

MAINPURI DIST: Rapri, (3)

MATHURA DIST: Mahaban, Mathura, (4) Naujhil.

MEERUT DIST: BarnaWa, Garhmukteswar Hopur, (4) ialali, Meerut, Phalauda.

MIRZAPUR DIST: Bhuli, Chunar, Mirzapur,

MORADABAD DIST: Amroha. (5) Azampur. Bachhraon, Moradabad, Mughalpura-Agwanpur, Sirsi, Ujhari, Sambhal(4)

MUZAFFARNAGAR DIST: Daira Din Panah, ALLAHABAD DIST: AUahabad(S) Koh Inam, Ghausgah, Jhinhjhana, Kairana (4) Majhera, Sambhalhera, Thana Bhawan,

PILIBHIT DIST: Pilibhit

PRATAPGARH DIST: Manikpur,

RAMPUR DIST:

RAE BARELI DIST: Dalmau, Jais, Rai Bareli (4) SAHARANPUR DJST: Ambahata. Deoband. Gangoh, Jaurasi, Kaliyar, Manglaur, Rampur, Saharanpur, Sakrauda, Sirasawa;

SHAHJANPUR DIST: Kursi, Shahiahanpur SITAPUR DIST: Biswan, Khairabad, Laharpur,

SULTANPUR DIST: Amethi. Isuli.:

UNAO DIST: Bangarmau, (4) Rasulabad, Safipur (6):

VARANASI DIST: Asia, Varanasi (8)

N.B: The same converts to Islam and Intruders into the pious Bharath when SRI RAMAJANMA BHOOMI was reclaimed the following HINDU TEMPLES WERE DEVASTATED: In Dhaka itself: Raigirhar, 11-11-1989: 400 years old Kali Temple looted & set on fire. Same way Shiy Temple. Brahmanadi. Kot Bhelanagar, Narsingdi, Milan Kali Temple of Srirampur, Hashmipur & in TANGIL DIST: Tangail, FYZABAD DIST: Akbarpur, Ayodhya (5) Fyzabad, Bajitpur, Pak rail under Deldaur, Pakutia, Akua, Moulavi Bazar, Naogaon Siraguni, Rangpur, Netrokona, Magura, Barishal Dharmura, Agove-Ijhara, Chitt agong, Sadhanpur (25) Temples, Fatikchar Upajila, Kox's Bayar Naokhali, Chadpur, Nilfamari Jhalakati, Narayanguni, Dhaka, Lakshmipur, Khulna, Sylhet, Bagerghat, Maimensingh, Feni Bhola, Comilla, Brahmanbaria, Madaripur, Munshiguni, Manikgani, Pabna and Habiguni were destroyed, Hindu shops looted and Hindu fources attacked. When the book LAJJA exposed the attrocities of Bengali Muslims on Hindus, the writer was banned. All Muslims join to anhilate Hind So Hindus born of Hindus should be more HINDUS to save HINDUSTAN. In India several Bastards have born and forlorn traditions in the name of SECULARISM, hot understanding SARVAMATHA SAMA BHAVA. Beware of those

PLEASE do not invite any bastard without BINDI to Veraval, (6) send them and do not cultivate friendship with Temples destroyed of Bhadreswar. them.

Secularism, Communism, Radicalism, Christianity, Islam are vehemently aiming to extinguish the eternal JYOTHI of Sanathana Dharma: BEWARE Patan, (9) Somi, Sidhpur, Una, Vijapur,

BROTHER: SAVE INDIA!

GAYA DIST: Amthua, Gaya, Kako

MONGHYR DIST: Amolihori, Charuanwan, Kharagpur, Monghyr,

MUZAFFARPUR DIST:

NALANDA DIST: Biharisharif. (12 monuments) Prantii: Parabathi. Shaikhupura.

PATNA DIST: Hilsa, jana, Kailvan, Maner. Muhammadapur monuments) Patna. (13 Phulwarisharif.

PURNEA DIST: Hadaf, Puranea.

SARAN DIST: Chirand, Narhan, Tajpur-Basahi,

SHAHABAD DIST: Rohtasgarh; Sasaram,

VAISHALI DIST: Amer Chehar Hajipur Basarh GURGAON DIST: Balwal, Farrukhnagar, Sonha, Hasanpura. Jhangira.

DELHI

Cities ruined: Indarpat. Dhillika.. SMehrauli (1.1 nionements) Sulthanguni. Palam, Begumpur, Tughlagabad, Chiragh - Delhi, Nizamuddin, (6) Hauz Khas (8) Malvivanagar (4) Lodi Gardens (4) Shahianabad(5) Purana Qila. Ramakrishnapuram(6) The Ridge, (5) Wazirabad, SONEPAT DIST: Gohana, South Extension etc.(10)

DIU: In 1401 Temples destroyed and Masiid KARNATAKA BANGALORE DIST: Dodda constructed.

GUJARATH AHMADABAD DIST: This city founded BELGAUM DIST: Belgaum. on the ruins of Temples of Asavel, Patan, & Kudachi, Madbhavi, Raibag, Sampgaon, Chandravathi (13) Dekwara, Dholka (6) Isapur, Mandal, Paldi, Ranpur, Sarkhei, Usmanpur

BANASKANTEA DIST: Haldwar, Halol Malan:

BARODA DIST: Baroda, Dabhoi (5) Danteswar,

BHARUCH DIST: Amod, Bharuch, (6) Jambursar, Tankaria,

BHAVNAGAR DIST: Botad, Tolaja, Ghoda,

JAMNAGAR DIST: Amran, Bet Dwaraka, Dwaraka: JUNAGARH DIST: Junagarh, Lolivana, Kutiayana, Naltyad, Pirapur

bastard brothers that hate Hindu traditions, Mangrol (8) Somnath Patan(13), Vanasthali,

vour house. Talk to the bastards in the street and KACHCHH DIST: Bhadreshwar, Bhui, Mundra-Jain

KHEDA DIST: Kapadwani, Khambhat (11) Mahuda, Soiali:

MEHSANA DIST: Kadi, Kheralu, Modhera, Munipur

PANCH MAHALS DIST: Champaner, Godhra. Pavangadh Rayania,

RAJKOT DIST: Jasdan, Khakhrechi, Mahftvia, Malia, Morvi, Satrampur,

SABARKANTHA DIST: Hersel. Himmatnagar.

SWRAT DIST: Navasari, Rander (Jain Temples destroyed & 5 Masjids constructed), Surat, Tadkeshwar.

SURENDRANAGAR DIST: Sara. Vadnagar. Wadhwan.

HARYANA AMBALA DIST: Pinjor, Sadhaura, (5) FARIDABAD DIST: Faridabad, Nuh, Palwal, (5) HISSAR DIST: Barwala, Fatehabad, Hansi (14) Hissar (Argoba Temple material destroyed in 1191 by Ghuri used to build the city) (8). Sirsa (3) KARNAL DIST: Panipet, (4)

KURUKSHETRA DIST: Kaithal, (4) Kurukshetra (3)

MAHENDERGARH DIST: Naraaul

ROHTAK DIST: Jahiiar, Maham (5), Rohtak (8)

HIMACHAL PRADESH: Kangra.

Ballapur, Hoskot:

Gokak. Hukeri.

BELLARY DIST: Bellary: Temples destroyed by Tippu Sultan (1789-90) & Masjid constructed (9). BIDAR DIST: Bidar Hindu city destroyed 16 Masjids/ Darga/Madrasa constructed on Temples, Chandpur, Chillergi, Kalyani (7), Koir, Shahpur, Udbal,

BIJAPUR DIST: Afjalpur, Badami, Bokkunal, Bijaur: Hindu City destroyed & 22 Islamic centers built. Hadginhali, Horti, Inglesvara, Jirankalgi, Kelkeri (3).